# Amanda Spielman's speech to the Confederation of School Trusts'

#### Covid recovery in a rapidly evolving sector

Good afternoon and thank you for inviting me.

It's great to be here in Birmingham.

I have just come from meeting three community school heads in the city. I always enjoy these visits and being here in a conference hall feels reassuringly normal. But despite the end of restrictions, the tail of covid is long, for children and young people, and for those who work with them. The post-Covid labour market is really tight and that has implications for all of you. And more generally I know the pandemic has taken a disproportionate toll on leaders.

It's exam season now, the first we've had for years. So that there are 18-year olds for whom this is their first public exam.

You've helped them prepare, helped manage down their anxiety, and I know you'll be prouder than ever come results day in August.

As you will be of all the children you have helped get through the last two years, exam year groups or not.

And I want to start with what we at Ofsted know about where the school system is right now.

Throughout the pandemic we published insights from the ground.

Inspectors visited many of your schools, sometimes purely for research, other times to monitor and, more recently, to inspect.

<u>Our reports</u> have highlighted all the many difficulties children have faced, and the endlessly evolving complexities you have had to manage.

And they have chronicled the great work done by your staff, families and of course children themselves to get over the hurdles, and for children to learn.

I know that these insights were useful to government as it responded to each phase of the pandemic.

I hope that they reflected your experiences, and perhaps reassured you that others were in the same boat.

During the pandemic, Leora and Steve asked us to look at how you as school trusts supported your leaders and teachers.

And we found you were doing a good job.

Many trust schools told us that the support with safeguarding, interpreting COVID-19 guidelines and developing remote learning was crucial.

We heard how you helped your schools manage social distancing, source PPE and organise remote recruitment.

These were things you would never have had to think about before 2020.

But thanks to the strength of your work, your school leaders were able to give a good slice of attention to the day-to-day business of teaching.

We know from our insights work that the work you and school leaders did during lock down, has resulted in smaller knowledge gaps than there could otherwise have been and is now helping pupils catch up.

But of course, significant challenges still remain. At every stage children have lower and more variable starting points. Gaps have widened. Younger children are often behind in language, communication and social skills. We hear that more effort is having to go into teaching older children behaviour and routines, and more work in managing behaviour.

There is still too much persistent absence. And many vital SEND, mental health and other support services have yet to return even to their creaking pre-pandemic levels, while needs continue to be exceptionally high.

We all recognise the importance, now more than ever, of using assessment well to identify pupils' knowledge gaps, and of making changes to curriculum and teaching in response.

Please don't be afraid to make curriculum changes because you are concerned that inspectors won't understand or will take a dim view.

Nothing could be further from the truth.

In fact I encourage you to continue to work to understand your pupils' needs, and to make the curriculum changes that they need with confidence.

And we are finding that, despite all the challenges, many schools have managed to improve over the past couple of years.

More schools than before are raising their grade to Good, and although some are losing a historic outstanding grade, others are achieving what is undoubtedly an exacting standard.

With the upheavals of the last years, it is also easy to forget that the school trust sector has been rapidly evolving.

The great majority of primary and secondary schools are now academies and there are almost 1,200 trusts, made up of more than 8,000 schools. Almost half of all pupils are in a school that are part of a trust <sup>2</sup>.

Today, trusts are embedded to the point that you are an integral part of the school system, although one that's not always well understood.

You are a fundamental part of the government's education strategy. Yet for many parents a trust's influence on their children's schooling isn't entirely clear.

School trusts, even the smaller ones, are much more than a group of individual schools.

I understand some of the challenges you face as trust leaders. I was there right at the beginning, as part of the founding team of what's now one of the bigger trusts.

I was involved with those early conversations with DfE, negotiating funding agreements and pushing for recognition of the role that trusts play.

At that time government still did nearly everything through the lens of individual schools. It was still somewhat reluctant to acknowledge that the contract was with the trust and that was where the main lines of communication needed to be.

That trust was, and is, all about the children and schools with the steepest path to climb.

I'm proud, as no doubt you all are, to have played my part there in transforming education for thousands of children.

That's also how and why I lead Ofsted.

To have a transformative impact on the children who have the hardest start in life, for whatever reason, who aren't getting a good enough education. As well as to recognise and record where schools are doing great things.

#### Multi-Academy Trust Summary Evaluations (MATSEs)

Over the past few years, as the sector and our inspection framework have evolved, we've interacted more closely with school trusts both through the inspection process and through conversations with trust leaders, CST, and other sector representatives.

A few years ago, there was a perception that not all our inspectors understood the trust structure, but today the picture could hardly be more different.

Indeed, the inspectors that we recruit as HMI and our serving OIs have often worked in a trust structure. Some have been chief executives. I'm keen to build on this and recruit more OIs with senior level trust experience.

Our summary evaluations of school trusts are currently carried out only by HMI, but we want to expand this over time to trust-experienced OIs. This will enable people like you to bring your experience to help us evaluate trusts. And we hope this will also benefit you by showing you the range of practice

in different trusts.

We have also done our own research on school trusts, particularly the larger ones.

None of the findings will surprise you — you are living and breathing this every day. But I think it's helpful for Ofsted to add to the body of evidence that we now have about the value school trusts bring to the system.

Not just the back-office support and economies of scale, it's about the wealth of opportunity that comes with having the time and resource to think deeply about school models, the curriculum being taught, the development of your teachers, the innovations you can make and so much more.

Our programme of summary evaluations continues, and most recently we evaluated the Birmingham Diocesan Multi-Academy Trust.

We have several more lined up over the coming months, so we look forward to visiting some of you soon.

Our summary evaluations do not grade the trust. They use the recent inspections of schools in the trust to probe trust leaders on the work you're doing, to support and challenge you through professional dialogue, and to help us understand the sector better.

We no longer look only at the largest trusts, or at those that are causing concern. Instead, we look at a broad range, to get a good cross-section.

We recognise that trusts have much freedom to choose how you do curriculum, teaching, CPD, behaviour and so on.

We're not in the business of prescribing a model for you to follow.

And like senior leaders in every sector, you are making difficult decisions about your priorities, and where to put your resource. We aren't second-guessing this, but we are interested in the impact it's having.

And we do take the role of the trust into account when we inspect one of your schools.

We will always ask school leaders about how a trust is organised and how the school sits within it, so we can fully understand the context in which the school is working.

And, of course, we see many of you and your teams on school inspections as well.

We are interested in the level of involvement that the trust has with an individual school, as well as whether delegation and governance arrangements are clear and effective.

#### Holding decision-makers to account

But our summary evaluations and our school inspections only take us so far.

As we all know a white paper was published this spring, and the schools bill translates a proposed new set of government policies for schools and trusts into draft legislation.

Of course any new set of policies has to build on the strength of the sector now, as well as responding to the challenges of the post-covid state, and tackling longstanding issues.

I'm sure that many of you agree that current accountability arrangements for school trusts are not yet in the best possible shape.

And government has recognised this too, with its plans to set a new regulatory regime for trusts.

This is an important opportunity. I'm pleased that CST is thinking deeply about trust regulation, and making your views known to ministers.

The papers that CST has published around this topic are insightful and clear.

And of course the discussion about how to regulate trusts effectively will at some point consider inspection.

It's important not to consider inspection as an end in itself. Inspection is one tool among others in the regulatory toolbox.

The government needs to work with the sector to work out how regulatory decisions are best made, which will help clarify where and how trust inspections can inform those decisions.

Of course there is a great deal of school-level data that can be aggregated at trust level and reviewed by government, but data can only ever give part of the picture. It can only take us so far. That's why at Ofsted our mantra is that "data is only the start of the conversation".

If trusts were held to account through data alone, many hugely important aspects of a good quality education could be missed. Inspection can fill in those gaps and provide a rounded view.

You and your teams are making important decisions that affect the quality of education children receive. How that's translated into action on the ground is so important, and school inspection picks this up well.

But where decisions are being made in central offices, it's right that we talk to those decision makers about why they took that decision, what they're hoping to achieve, and how they know they're achieving it.

Trust level inspection would help get to the heart of how trusts influence the education our children are getting every single day.

So it is my view that there is a clear place for trust inspection in the new system.

And this fits with one of the main commitments in our new <u>five-year strategy</u>. It is to make sure that accountability expectations are applied at the right level, in a way that reflects how you actually work. Schools in trusts are an integral part of the trust, not connected but separate entities.

So we do believe that trusts should be held to account through inspection in a new regulatory system.

And, in the meantime, I hope that trust leaders who have had a summary evaluation agree with the feedback that we have been getting, that the process and findings were helpful.

#### TrulyCivic

It must be an exciting time to be a trust leader. Watching the evolution of the sector is so interesting, seeing you reach out beyond the core role:

- Into teacher education. As well as the SCITTs that many of you have established, the new National Institute of Teaching is trust-led and some of the delivery partners involved in this space are trusts. We've recently started inspecting the lead providers of early career framework and NPQ programmes. It's a fascinating area.
- Oak National Academy is a great example of harnessing the skills and expertise that you have in your trusts and directing them to an important cause.
- Your work supporting your children strengthens the fabric of your local communities, and has a positive effect on the lives of children and their families.

And this sense of trusts as civic leaders, with a wider set of activities and responsibilities, has been supported by CST.

I know it has been something Leora has championed in particular, and I want to pay tribute to the work she, and indeed many of you, have done to expand our collective understanding of what a trust can and should be.

There is so often a misunderstanding of our role. Only this week I saw a story saying that we weren't doing a good job because few teachers thought Ofsted had improved education at their school.

But as you all know, school improvement has not been part of Ofsted's remit for more than a decade — that responsibility sits with you and to some extent with other parts of government. A clear policy distinction has been drawn between inspection and improvement.

But what I am very clear about is that within the remit we're given, we work to be a force for improvement. That principle lies behind all we have done in recent years.

And as we all move forward, I look forward to working with you and with government to help make sure regulation is simple, transparent and fair — and as well-designed as it can be.

Because we know regulatory systems are hard to get right. And there will always be unintended consequences, that have to be thought about and managed.

At Ofsted we've spent a lot of time considering how we affect the sector.

We are all too aware that our words and actions have weight, in part because of the consequences hung by others on our judgements.

But we aren't the only player in the system.

You and your schools are measured not only by Ofsted grades, but also by performance tables, and by compliance with the academy handbook.

We've all learned that if each of these taken in isolation can create incentives that pull in different directions.

We've put a lot of thought into this balancing act in our current inspection model, and I'm confident we are getting it largely right.

We will be evaluating the impact of the EIF and it will be important to hear from you about your experience of it.

Professional dialogue is at the heart of inspection. I'm very pleased to come to events like this and engage in professional dialogue with all of you. I find it immensely valuable, and I hope you do as well.

Thank you.

Source: MAT sector analysis, Schools Data and Analysis Team, March 2022. As at the end of February 2022 there were 1,185 MATs. Collectively, MATs run 8,464 schools.

Source: Schools Data and Analysis Team - 46% of pupils are in a school that is part of a MAT, and 56% of pupils are in academies

### <u>Sussex service dogs charity hailed as</u> <u>key to veterans recovery</u>

A service dogs charity in Sussex has been hailed as a leading light of support for veterans suffering from mental health issues.

Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster Steve Barclay, today met with veterans and their assistance dogs at Service Dogs UK in Petworth.

The charity recently received £35,000 from the government's Afghanistan Veterans' Fund, which provides funding for projects which support veterans of Afghanistan and their families.

As well as meeting with veterans and dog trainers, the minister saw demonstrations of how the dogs help veterans deal with mental health issues, such as PTSD.

The dogs are trained to do a variety of practical tasks, such as wake the veterans from nightmares, interrupt anxiety attacks, help with providing space by positioning, fetch medication and take the veteran to the nearest exit when overwhelmed.

The dogs also give veterans the confidence to go out and integrate with the community, the shared oxytocin relieves stress and lowers anxiety naturally.

Chancellor of the Duchy of Lancaster Steve Barclay said:

It was fantastic to meet with veterans and their assistance dogs at Service Dogs UK in Sussex.

This unique model of training the dogs with their owners has supported the mental health and wellbeing of many veterans who have been suffering from PTSD.

I'm determined to make the UK the best place in the world to be a veteran and that is why we are putting in place measures across health and employment services to ensure they get the support they deserve.

The Afghanistan Veterans' Fund was announced by the Prime Minister last year, following the withdrawal from Afghanistan. The fund supports the Afghanistan veteran cohort with help adjusting to civilian life.

The funding to Service Dogs UK will allow them to increase capacity to their 'Canines and Comradeship after Conflict' projects, which has seen an increased demand following the Afghanistan withdrawal.

The programme has already helped over 30 Veterans become Assistance Dog teams.

During the visit the minister joined a training session to understand how veterans at all stages of training their service dogs have benefited from their experiences getting an assistance dog.

Garry Botterill, Operations Director at Service Dogs UK said:

We are delighted to host this visit by the Minister in recognition

of the work we are doing to help our Veterans. The Armed Forces Covenant grants have been key to enabling us to support our wonderful Veterans and helping them to a brighter future.

In particular, the 'Canines and Comradeship after Conflict' award allows us to further our service to them which greatly enhances the social and Peer Support element of our charity. We are very grateful to receive such valuable support!

The minister also spoke to veterans whose dogs had recently qualified as assistance dogs. Service Dogs UK offers a model where veterans train their own service dogs, which can provide higher levels of personal satisfaction, pride and a real sense of achievement when they become accredited Assistance Dog Partnerships.

Lee Carter, a veteran who has successfully qualified through Service Dogs UK, said:

Service Dogs UK have been a life changer for me. From the very start they lived their values, providing a safe place to learn, an excellent team of people all focused on helping you succeed from taking those first few tentative steps, to training with professional dog trainers twice a week, having behaviourists and nutritionists input on looking after your dog, right through to becoming an accredited assistance dog partnership and beyond.

By sourcing their dogs primarily from rescue they really are changing two lives at a time.

### **Aviation resilience planning**

Over the half-term Jubilee weekend, we saw disruption at UK airports with some passengers facing long queues and cancellations largely due to staff shortages at airports, airlines and ground handlers. These experiences, for too many consumers recently, have been unacceptable.

The Secretary of State for Transport and I have made it clear to the sector that they need to operate services that are offered for sale properly and according to schedule, or provide swift, appropriate compensation.

The aviation industry is privately owned, operated and run. It is, therefore, responsible for making sure that it has enough staff to meet demand and to operate the flights offered for sale. It is important that the sector is a competitive, attractive market for workers. The government has called upon the sector's leadership to offer better packages and build a resilient

workforce to meet demand.

Since earlier this year, government has worked across a number of different areas to help the industry alleviate the issues they have been facing. We are clear that consumers should not lose out.

The government is taking steps to boost consumer rights, including recently consulting on using our Brexit freedoms to enhance consumer protections. We have committed to publishing an aviation passenger charter to ensure consumers can access information about their rights all in one place.

We have sought ways to ease the burden of background checks carried out by industry. A statutory instrument was laid on 29 April 2022 to provide greater flexibility, enabling ministers to take the decision to allow certain training to be undertaken while background checks were completed.

Ministers have also agreed that HM Revenue and Customs (HMRC) employment history letters can be used as a suitable form of reference check with safeguards in place. These temporary alleviations have helped to speed up recruitment times.

In partnership with the Civil Aviation Authority (CAA), the government has written to the industry setting out 5 specific expectations we have for the aviation sector this summer:

- 1. Summer schedules must be reviewed to make sure they are deliverable.
- 2. Everyone from ground handlers to air traffic control must collaborate on resilience planning.
- 3. Passengers must be promptly informed of their consumer rights when things go wrong and if necessary compensated in good time.
- 4. Disabled and less mobile passengers must be given assistance they require.
- 5. Safety and security must never be compromised.

I am chairing a Strategic Risk Group with chief executive officers of the aviation sector, which will meet on a weekly basis going into the summer.

This group will identify possible interventions to further improve the resilience of the sector and will be used to hold the sector to account for delivering its schedules.

Department for Transport ministers and senior officials will continue to monitor the situation closely to make sure consumers do not lose out from any further disruption.

### Burton-upon-Trent flood defence work completes £30 million investment

The work, which started last summer in 2021, reduces flood risk to some 397 properties, including 18 affected by the flood of February 2020. The whole investment in Burton, including £2 million from the National Highways Designated Funds programme, has cost over £30 million, and reduces the risk of flooding to over 4,600 homes and 1,000 businesses.

The A38 at Branston and adjacent properties have experienced flooding on several occasions since 2000. An investigation revealed that when the level of the River Trent was high, water got into Severn Trent Water's foul sewerage system, highway drains and through low ground and eventually flooded properties and the highway.

Through the construction of sheet piled walls, embankments and non-return valves, water will now be contained in Tatenhill Brook when the River Trent is high.

Will Groves, Senior Flood Risk Adviser for the Environment Agency, said:

This latest completed work has been funded from the £30 million set aside to improve the flood defences in the Burton-upon-Trent area.

We want to thank all members of the local community for their understanding and patience while these works have taken place.

Our team first started construction work in Burton in 2019 and the improved flood defences have already successfully protected properties, which otherwise would have been affected by floods, in the last two years.

While these defences should provide reassurance to communities and businesses, no one should have a false sense of security. We strongly urge people to sign up for flood warnings and regularly check flood risk via our <a href="https://www.website">website</a>

Ian Doust, National Highways Programme Development Manager, said:

We are committed to reducing flooding on our roads and also minimising flood risks to the communities who live alongside them.

In response to the changing climate, we are investing in schemes such as this which will improve the flood resilience of our network and reduce the flooding risk to our neighbours.

It is extremely rewarding to see the completion of this scheme

which will not only protect our roads and people living alongside them for generations to come but in the future will also enhance the waterside habitats enabling wildlife to thrive.

# Burton-upon-Trent flood defence work completes £30 million investment

The work, which started last summer in 2021, reduces flood risk to some 397 properties, including 18 affected by the flood of February 2020. The whole investment in Burton, including £2 million from the National Highways Designated Funds programme, has cost over £30 million, and reduces the risk of flooding to over 4,600 homes and 1,000 businesses.

The A38 at Branston and adjacent properties have experienced flooding on several occasions since 2000. An investigation revealed that when the level of the River Trent was high, water got into Severn Trent Water's foul sewerage system, highway drains and through low ground and eventually flooded properties and the highway.

Through the construction of sheet piled walls, embankments and non-return valves, water will now be contained in Tatenhill Brook when the River Trent is high.

Will Groves, Senior Flood Risk Adviser for the Environment Agency, said:

This latest completed work has been funded from the £30 million set aside to improve the flood defences in the Burton-upon-Trent area.

We want to thank all members of the local community for their understanding and patience while these works have taken place.

Our team first started construction work in Burton in 2019 and the improved flood defences have already successfully protected properties, which otherwise would have been affected by floods, in the last two years.

While these defences should provide reassurance to communities and businesses, no one should have a false sense of security. We strongly urge people to sign up for flood warnings and regularly check flood risk via our website

Ian Doust, National Highways Programme Development Manager, said:

We are committed to reducing flooding on our roads and also minimising flood risks to the communities who live alongside them.

In response to the changing climate, we are investing in schemes such as this which will improve the flood resilience of our network and reduce the flooding risk to our neighbours.

It is extremely rewarding to see the completion of this scheme which will not only protect our roads and people living alongside them for generations to come but in the future will also enhance the waterside habitats enabling wildlife to thrive.